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DUNBARTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN

MINUTES OF MEETING

THURSDAY, MARCH 22, 2012
TOWN OFFICES – 7:00 P.M.

**** Amended 03/29/2012 Selectman’s meeting****
The Dunbarton Board of Selectmen held their regularly scheduled meeting at the above time, date and place with Les Hammond, Chairman, presiding.    

The following were present:


Les Hammond, Chairman


Ron Wanner, Selectman


Ted Vallieres, Selectman


Line Comeau, Town Administrator


Alison Vallieres, Recording Secretary

Members of Boards/Committees and Town Officials:


Linda Peters, Town Clerk


Patrick Bowne, Transfer Station Manager


Jon Wiggin, Fire Chief


John Stevens, Energy Committee


Jeff Crosby, Road Agent

Members of the Public: 


None

Library Road Race - Sunday, April 22, 2012:
Les Hammond, Chairman, stated that he had received a call from Becky Dubrow regarding the Library Road Race scheduled for Sunday, April 22, 2012.  She stated they needed the Selectmen's approval to have a Police Officer at the top of Barnard Hill Road at the intersection of Route 13 on the day of the Race.  

The Selectmen reached a consensus that they had no problem with this but noted they had not been asked in the past regarding Police Coverage on a Sunday, etc. and/or Town Events.  

Les Hammond will talk with Dan Sklut, Police Chief, regarding this.  

Town Road Posted  for any Vehicles over 12,000 lbs: 

Jeff Crosby, Road Agent, stated that he will be opening the Town Roads for vehicle traffic over 12,000 lbs. effective Friday, March 23,, 2012.  He noted there is no running water on the roads, etc.  We are starting to get calls regarding this.  

JOHN STEVENS, BUILDING MAINTENANCE DISCUSSION: 


John Stevens, Energy Committee, appeared before the Board of Selectmen to discuss the Building 
Maintenance plans for the upcoming year as follows: 


John provided a list of projects as follows for the upcoming year for Building Maintenance:   It was 
noted that there is  $40,000 budgeted in the Building Maintenance line.  

Priority

Cost

Item

Location
Type


1

$1,000

Attic Vent
Add ventilation to attic, materials only








(Ridge vent & screens in E & W end windows & 







exterior ceiling of  both front entries)


2

$180

Seal Basement
Install vapor barrier in basement/crawl space 







materials only


3

$16,000

Furnace

Replace existing hot air heating system with hot 







water, baseboard heating along south side, boiler 







in bathroom closet area (?) Gas or oil, 








undetermined at this time.  


4

$3,300

Basement Insulation, Insulate underside of first floor, materials 







         only


5

$40

Basement Plumbing 
Insulate domestic water pipes, materials 








only

6

$6,183 +  $2,000 for extras, Safety Complex  Lighting retrofit entire building


7

$4,767
OUT
Town Hall/Library Lighting  (this was taken out because of Town 





Hall Theater Restoration Committee, etc.  and future renovations 





to upper Town Hall) 

Les Hammond, Chairman, read the Building Improvements list which was within the budget as follows: 


1.  Attic Vent 





  $1,000


2.  Seal Basement




  $1,180   (Corrected to $180)

3.  Hot water furnace system 



$17,180  (Corrected to $16,000)

4.  Vinyl  trim board on Library and Town Office

      $500


5.  Paint Police & Fire Department, labor & materials
   $2,450


6.  Town Office (back side) exterior painting, estimate 
$   3,700


7.  Bulletin Board @ Town Office
    (Kyle Parker)




Sub-total



$26,010   (Corrected to $23,830)

Discussion:

Fire Department Vinyl Siding:


Jon Wiggin, Fire Chief, noted that there is a  25' foot section of the siding at the Fire Department 
which keeps falling off and has holes in it from falling ice, etc.  This should be fixed or replaced.  
Kyle Parker has tried to put it back up several times, but it keeps falling, etc.  Should look into 
having a professional opinion on the best way to resolve this problem.  He stated that because of the 
design on the metal roof, snow comes off the roof in large sheets and damages the siding.  


Selectmen suggested talking with a professional roofer regarding the ice build-up problem on the 
roof and if snow retainers would help.  


Jon Wiggin, Fire Chief, will contact Mayo Roofing, Concord, NH.  


Transfer Station Paint and/or Vinyl Siding: 


Patrick Bowne stated he had gotten an estimate for vinyl siding for the Transfer Station from Keith 
Lavoie who lives in Town.    He stated he could get a copy of it from Keith Lavoie if we don't have it.  


Attic Vent and Roof Vent: 

John Stevens stated they budgeted for the attic vents and the ridge vent.  Will put a screen in the attic 
windows by taking out either the upper or lower glass and replacing it with wire mesh  plus put 
vents in the entry ways.  Will put in mesh hardware cloth in the  half moon solid glass window.


Noted that this price was for materials only and did not include labor.  The Selectmen agreed that 
they would not be in favor of volunteers being on the roof, etc.  


Line Comeau, Town Administrator, noted the following with regard  requirements for  bids on 
projects: 



Under $1,000 - does not require any bidding


Between $1,000 -  $2,000 - Requires three verbal  quotes


Between $2,000 - $10,000 - Requires three written quotes 


$10,000 or above would be required to be sent out for competitive bids with advertisements,   


etc.  -

Town Office Furnace: 

John Stevens presented information on various heating systems, both gas and oil.  


There was considerable discussion as to how an oil  furnace would fit into the closet with enough 
room to meet the code, etc.   Pros and cons of oil versus gas were discussed.  

 End result was it was decided  to  recommend an oil system boiler and would put it into the cellar.   
If this were the case, would recommend sectioning off a portion of the cellar for the furnace.  


Ron Wanner suggested that the Town look into building a small building on the back or the side of 
the Town Offices to house the oil boiler along with the two tanks.  Jon Wiggin, Fire Chief, stated that 
the oil tanks must be at least five feet away from the boiler.

John Stevens will contact the Cemetery Trustees to see if the Town can put a small building  to house 
the boiler  on the north side of the Town Office.  There is also the option of putting it on the 
east side 
of the Town Office building if we are unable to put the building in the Cemetery.   Noted  that the 
Cemetery Trustees are meeting the first Monday of the month (Monday, April 2, 2012).   John 
Stevens will report back to the Selectmen on Thursday, April 5, 2012.  

Noted if this happens, it will no longer be a heated crawl space under the Town Offices.  The present 
ducts are dumping a lot of heat into the area.  The oil lines will be cold and possibly cause problems.  
It was noted there is an additive which can be put in the oil  to prevent it from freezing, etc.  


Noted that we should definitely do Items #4 and #5 on the Energy Committee's list i.e. Insulating 
underside of first floor and insulate domestic water pipes if we put the heating system on the outside 
of the building instead of in the cellar.    

Replace Lighting in Safety Complex (Fire and Police):

John Stevens stated that Lightec was the only electrical company that has an agreement with Public 
Service Company to get a  50% rebate for the light fixtures that will be put in.   The cost of the lights 
is $12,000 but we are able to get this through Lightec for $6,000.    Because of this,  the following 
motion was made: 


MOTION: 


Ron Wanner made a motion that the Dunbarton Board of Selectmen waive the bid requirement for 
the installation of the lights at the Police and Fire building (Safety Complex) and that the bid be 
awarded to Lightec because they are the only company that can meet the 50% rebate for the lights.  
Ted Vallieres seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.  


Highway Garage: 

Lights:

Jeff Crosby, Road Agent, asked if the lights which will be removed from the School be used at the 
Highway Garage.  They are presently using old fixtures from the school but are down to the last 
three.  


John Stevens stated there are 24 - 400 watt lights and 4 - 250 watts lights which can be given to the 
Highway Department.  Would suggest using the 250 watt lights.  


Highway Garage - Vinyl and/or Paint:

Jeff Crosby, Road Agent, noted that they have the same issues with vinyl as the Fire Department.  
We have two large doors with aluminum around them.  If we use vinyl, it will become damaged, etc.


Had an estimate of $5,000 for painting the Highway Garage.    


Noted the newer section houses two of the contractors' trucks.  They have retrofitted their trucks to 
fit into the doors.  If we have new contractors, we may have to widen the doors .  


Jeff Crosby will get a price for painting and/or vinyl the Highway Garage.  

Other Building Improvements Items: 

1.  Town Office - Carpeting 



Noted this would have to be done after all installation is complete for the heating system. 


2.  Town Clerk's Office - Noted there is a "trip hazard" in her office which should be taken care of 


when carpeting is done. 


Line Comeau, Town Administrator, will get estimates for carpeting in the Town Offices.  


3.  Fire Department - Noted that there was an estimate for painting the trim at the Fire Station for 


$2,450.  Would be cheaper to cover with aluminum.


At this point in the meeting, Les Hammond, Chairman, went over the Warrant Articles which were passed at Town Meeting as follows: 

WARRANT ARTICLES - 2012 TOWN MEETING:

Article 4.  To see if the Town will vote to establish a non-capital reserve fund pursuant to RSA 35-1-c to be known as the "KTFCA Maintenance Fund" for the purposes of maintaining the Kuncanowet Town Forest and Conservation Area and to raise and appropriate the sum of $17,770 to be placed in this fund.   This amount shall be funded from the undesignated fund balance as of December 31, 2011, and represents the proceeds from a 2011 timber cut on the property.  Further to authorize the KTFCA Committee as agents to expend from said account.


Line Comeau, Town Administrator, reported that this account has been set up.  


Article 5.  To see if the town will vote to accept a bequest endowment from Natale and J. Willcox Brown to be held in trust pursuant to RSA 31:19 for the purpose of establishing an endowment for the Kuncanowet Town Forest and Conservation Area to be administered in accordance with the donors' instructions. 


Line Comeau, Town Administrator, reported that this has been done through an electronic transfer 
in the amount of $14,700.  Les Hammond signed.  Can only use the interest unless approval is given 
at Town Meeting, etc.                **** Amended 03/29/2012 Selectman’s meeting****
 
Article 6.  To see if the town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of $33,000 from surplus for the purchase of new police cruiser and equipment and installation of equipment. 


Line Comeau, Town Administrator, noted that the Special Duty funds of  $13,000 will be used 
towards the purchase of the cruiser.  Quotes have already been received by Police Chief Daniel Sklut. 

Article 7.  To see if the town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of $16,000 for the purchase of a third baler for the Transfer Station. 


Patrick Bowne will get information to Line Comeau for her to put specs into the paper for bids for 
the baler.  Estimated cost is $16,000 with approximately $3,000 reimbursed from a Grant from NH 
Beautiful.

Article 8.  To see if the town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of $10,000 from surplus for deposit into the established Capital Reserve Fund for future revaluation of the town. 


Line Comeau, Town Administrator, stated she was waiting for additional tax monies to come in prior 
to setting the $10,000  up in a Capital Reserve account. 

Article 9.  To see if the town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of $25,000 from surplus for deposit into the established Capital Reserve Fund for the future purchase of a Highway Department vehicle as summarized in the Capital Improvements Plan. 


Line Comeau, Town Administrator, stated she was waiting for additional tax monies to come in prior 
to setting the $25,000 up in a Capital Reserve account. 


Article  10.  To see if the Town will vote to establish a Recreation Revolving Fund pursuant to RSA 35-B:2 II.  The money received from fees and charges for Dunbarton Recreation Programs or Facilities shall be allowed to accumulate from year to year, and shall not be considered part of the town's general fund unreserved fund balance.  The town treasurer shall have custody of all monies in the fund, and shall pay out the same only upon order of the Dunbarton Recreation Committee (no further town meeting approval required).  These funds may be expended only for recreation purposes as stated in RSA 35-B and no expenditure shall be made in such a way as to require the expenditure of other funds that have not been appropriated for that purpose, and further to raise and appropriate $7,384 plus interest to be deposited into this fund.  Such sum to come from the balance remaining in the recreation checkbook.  


Line Comeau, Town Administrator, stated that Pam Milioto, Town Treasurer, has handled this and 
it has been completed.   


Article 11.  To see if the town will vote to appoint the Selectmen to investigate the cost to repair or replace the Stark Bridge and to bring their findings to the voters at the next annual meeting of the town in order to determine whether further action should be taken.  


Jeff Crosby, Road Agent, stated that they will proceed with gathering information re Stark Bridge 
for reporting back to Selectmen at next year's Town Meeting.

Article 12.  To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of $22,575 for milfoil control at Gorham Pond and to authorize the Selectmen to accept a grant from the State of New Hampshire DES in the amount of $11,287, known as the Variable Milfoil Control Grant, with the balance of $11,288 to be raised from taxes. 


Setup of Committee for Milfoil as amended at Town Meeting 2012: 


The following people were nominated for appointment to the Milfoil Committee: 



Lou DeBerio




Nancy Lang



Brett St. Clair



Jacques Belanger



Jon Wiggin



Brian Pike



A Representative from the Conservation Commission:  Jim Stone/Ron Jarvis/Stanley Soule 


in that order to be contacted if they would like to serve.


At this point in the meeting, Les Hammond, Chairman, stated that Ted Vallieres  had concerns about the Milfoil contract and 
items which the Town would be responsible for funding  over and above the approved amount in the 
Warrant Article as follows:


Asked why we were using the Granular method if the Liquid method is the preferred method. In addition the Liquid method is cheaper.  

After considerable discussion, it was determined that the Granular method would be better in light of the fact that we have not treated the area for several years.  


COST AND PAYMENT SCHEDULE:


Option #2:


Task 1 -Prepare and file Special Permit application with NHDPC (inclusive of all required direct and 
certified mailings to a maximum of 40 abutters and publication of newspaper notices) - $1,500 
(Footnote 1   & 2)


Task 4 - Herbicide residue sample collection and analysis (assumes 2 samples are required)  - $925


(Footnote #3)


Footnote #1  - Any changes to the 2011 permitting process (i.e. requirements for additional 
information, different notification requirements, different survey and monitoring requirements, etc.) 
may incur additional cost.  Should a Public Hearing be requested, there will be additional charge of:  
$500 for Aquatic Control to prepare for and attend the Public Hearing plus any direct costs 
associated with mailing (certified mail at $7.00 per piece).  


Footnote #2 - In 2011, the US EPA made available to the public a draft of the National Pollutant 
Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) permit for point source application of pesticides to US 
water.  The final set of regulations is mandated to take effect on October 31, 2011.   Until the final 
regulations are published, we have no way of knowing what they will entail; however, based on the 
draft regulations, it is possible that additional permitting, survey work and regulatory reporting will 
be necessary in order to legally complete the project as proposed.  We will inform you of the 
additional work and associated costs required by the final regulations as soon as possible.  


Footnote #3 - Requirements for additional  sampling will carry additional costs of $200 per sample 
for analysis and $250 per round for sample collection and delivery to the lab . 


CLIENT RESPONSIBILITIES


It would be the Town's/Association's Responsibility for compliance and assistance with the following: 


- Provide an accurate and current list of all abutting property owners to each treatment areas (those 
 
located within 200 feet), ad copy of the town tax maps that show all the abutting parcels, and an 
updated inventory of water source (i.e. wells or intakes) for the abutting properties. 


- Identify and provide names and addresses of any property owners with direct water intakes located 
within 1200 feet of the proposed treatment areas. 


- Identify location of any community or public wells and their proximity to the treatment areas. 


- Providing alternate water to abutter that may have to restrict their water use for drinking or 
irrigation following treatment, if requested and required. 


- Provide a copy of the updated Long-Term Vegetation Management Plan prepared by DES. 


- If possible, assist with posting on the day of treatment; or post the lake in advance of treatment.  
Aquatic Control will provide pre-printed posters. 


A discussion ensued about how to correct this situation.  It was suggested that an Addendum to the contract  stating that the Town would be liable for a maximum amount of $22,575 inclusive of the State Grant.    (Town's share would be no more than $11,288).

It was then suggested by Line Comeau, Town Administrator, that she contact Amy Smagula of DES to find out what had happened in the past with this particular contractor, etc.  and if there had been issues.  


Article 13.  To see if the Town will vote to accept Purgatory Pond Road as a Town maintained road once brought up to Class V standards.  The road will remain a dirt road and be brought up to Class V standards by the abutters.  It is now a Class VI road (not maintained by the Town) and was laid out as a Class VI road by a vote of NH Governor and Council on August 19, 1963.  


Jeff Crosby, Road Agent, stated that the Selectmen, the Planning Board and he should get together to 
discuss what is required from Brian Nordle with regard to bringing Purgatory Pond Road up to a 
Class V standard.   Need to know how long the road will be, how wide, and there should be a 
snowplow turn-around.    Noted that the length of the road from Twist Hill Road to the pond is 4/10 
of a mile.  Also, Town Engineer (Don Mayo) should be checking  on construction  progress.  


Should set up a meeting between Road Agent, Planning Board and Selectmen's  representative 
regarding road standard for Purgatory Pond Road in the near future.


It was noted that the Planning Board has Class V Road Standards for subdivisions.  This should be 
adhered to with the exception of paving.  


It was noted that the Planning Board usually has a Workshop Meeting on the first Wednesday of the 
month (Wednesday, April 4, 2012) .  Would suggest discussing this at the Workshop Meeting.  

SELECTMEN COMMITTEE CHAIRMAN AND REPRESENTATIVES ON COMMITTEES: 
Selectmen's Chairman: 


MOTION:


Ted Vallieres made a motion that Les Hammond be nominated as Chairman of the Dunbarton Board 
of Selectmen for the year.  Ron Wanner seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously. 

The Selectmen discussed Selectmen's Representatives on the following Committees and Boards and made the following recommendations: 


Energy Committee - 



Ted Vallieres


Town Hall Restoration Committee -

Ted Vallieres and Les Hammond


KTFCA - 




Les Hammond


Highway Safety Committee - 


Ron Wanner


Joint Loss Committee: 



Ted Vallieres


Police Representative: 



Ron Wanner


Planning Board: 



Les Hammond


Concord Regional Solid Waste: 


Ron Wanner (appointment until   November 2012)


Historical Awareness: 



Les Hammond


CIP: 





Les Hammond


Scenic ByWay: 




Alison Vallieres is presently on this Committee








along with others 
**** Amended 03/29/2012 Selectman’s meeting****
Stated would like to see the following comment included within the discussion on Selectmen’s Representatives for Board and Committees as follows:

“Ron Wanner raised concerns about two Selectmen attending Committee Meetings without additional posting as a Selectmen's Meeting along with public notice and minutes.  Best accomplished in accordance with RSA 91-A.”

OTHER DEPARTMENTS/BUSINESS: 


Line Comeau, Town Administrator, brought up the following items/issues for action by the Board of 
Selectmen as follows: 


1.  Selectmen to sign MS-2 (Report of Appropriations actually voted).  Due date to DRA is 20 days 
after Town Meeting, which will be Tuesday, April 3rd. 


Selectmen verbally checked figures and signed report. 


2.  Selectmen to sign Dan Troy website contract upgrade; with deposit of $1,000 with remainder due 
upon delivery and final training.   This will allow Committees, etc. to put their minutes and  notices 
directly onto the Web Page, etc.  


Selectmen signed contract. 


3.  Selectmen to sign Tri State Fire Protection Contract for delivery of new fire extinguishers. 


Selectmen signed contract after verifying fire extinguisher locations.  Also the fact, that Jon Wiggin, 
Fire Chief, would like to have the old extinguishers to use for fire training. 


4.  Office will be closing at 2:30 p.m. on Friday, March 23 because of training and prior approval of 
vacation time for Barbara.  Kyle can cover the office hours 8 am - 2:30 pm from the Building 
Department but would not be able to stay any later than 2:30 p.m.  


Selectmen agreed that Kyle Parker did not need to come to cover the office unless he had Building 
Department work he had to do.  Line Comeau will contact him to let him know. 


5.  Police Chief Dan Sklut is applying for a grant interest request and needs the following 
information:



Highway Safety Committee Chairman and Selectmen's Representative.  



It was noted that Ron Wanner is the Selectmen's Representative to the Highway Safety 


Committee.  Unknown at this time, who the Chairman will be.  


6.  Auditors in office all day Tuesday.  Collecting and scanning as much data from office as possible.  
Will be scheduling a couple of single days as needed to collect outstanding data that will be required 
to complete the audit. 

JON WIGGIN, FIRE DEPARTMENT: 


Jon Wiggin, Fire Chief, noted the following: 


Service Contract for Generator at School: 


Will have this for Selectmen's signature next week. 


Old Police Cruiser: 

Asked if there was a possibility that the Fire Department could have the old police cruiser  they 
are getting rid of.  The Fire Department has a need for a vehicle.  Command vehicles require that 
they have a lap top computer, radios to monitor, etc.  This is very cumbersome for us when we have 
to put it in our own vehicle, etc.  The Fire Department's use would not be as great as the Police 
Department's plus they could do their own vehicle maintenance.  Would have our maintenance 
people go over the vehicle to make sure it would meet the Fire Department's needs before taking it. 


Having a vehicle available would also help us when we have a need for transport situation, etc.  This 
would be an economical way of having the Fire Department obtain a four wheel drive vehicle.  

LINDA PETERS, TOWN CLERK: 


Deputy Town Clerk:


Linda Peters, Town Clerk, announced that all newly elected officials have been sworn in. 

 Darlene Leone, Deputy Town Clerk, has agreed to fill in until such time as a new Deputy Town 
Clerk would be available at the end of June.


Elections:

Noted there are two elections left for the year.

There being no further business, the following motion was made: 

MOTION: 
Ted Vallieres made a motion that the Dunbarton Board of Selectmen adjourn the meeting of the Dunbarton Board of Selectmen at 10:10 p.m.  Ron Wanner seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously. 
Respectfully submitted, 
Alison R. Vallieres

Recording Secretary
_____________________________
Les Hammond, Chairman
_____________________________

Ron W. Wanner, Selectman

_____________________________

        Ted Vallieres, Selectman
